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	Present
	Ian Arbuthnot, Professor Thankom Arun, Professor Sanja Bahun, Ej-Francis Caris-Hamer, Professor Carrillo Tudela, Isabella Ciuta, Professor Nelson Cortes, Dr Tracey Costley, Matthew De Abaitua, Professor Madeline Eacott, Professor Winifred Eboh, Fiona Elsted, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Professor Fabian Freyenhagen, Professor Faten Ghosn, Professor Claudia Girardone, Dr Georgi Grahovski, Professor Chris Greer, Joe Holmes, Dr Laurie James-Hawkins, Professor Timo Jütten, Professor Nancy Kula,  Professor Meena Kumari, Dr Olayinka Lewis, Dr Ruth Lowry, Professor Shane Martin, Professor Terry McGenity, Professor Linsey McGoey, Professor Dominic Micklewright,  Quratulain Muzammil, Dr Rick O’Gorman, Professor David O’Mahony, Professor Onyeka Osuji,  Professor Silke Paulmann, Kieran Phillips, Professor Diana Bullen Presciutti, Dr Brandon Reeder, Professor Reinhold Scherer, Dr Christoph Siemroth, Adelinna Soare, Richard Stock, Professor Spyridon Vrontos, Joanne Webb, Jon White, Nifemi Wilson-Adu

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Jessica Battersby, Andrew Boer, Professor Hannah Gibson, Dr Raynee Gutting, Professor Vicky Joffe, Dr Olayinka Lewis, Dr Chris Main, Marcin Rudy, Professor Róisín Ryan-Flood, Professor Ting Xu

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary 

	
	

	In attendance
	Professor Larra Anderson, Dr Louise Beard, Dr Allyson Benton, Dr Philip Berners (alternate for Andy Boer), Professor Dorina Buda, Professor Edd Codling, Daniel Fox (for item 15), Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Emma Hardy, Andrew Keeble (for items 11 and 12), Dr Annecy Lax, Julie Macleod (alternate for Professor Vicky Joffe), Claire Nixon (for item 13), Linsey Russell (for items 11 and 12), Dr Lisa Smith

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The VC welcomed new members and observers to the meeting.  A quorum was present in accordance with Ordinance 16.  The VC noted that it was the last Senate meeting of student member Ej Francis Caris-Hamer and thanked her for her contributions.
	236/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The VC encouraged eligible Senate members to consider responding to the call for nominations that had just been issued for a Senate member of academic staff in the Faculty of Science and Health to join the Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee following the end of term of appointment of Professor Vicky Joffe.  Nominations will close at 5pm on Wednesday 15 November 2023.  
	237/23

	
	

	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS’ INTERESTS (S/23/37)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The report, which highlighted the known and potential conflicts of interest that had been identified in advance of the meeting and described how these conflicts could be managed during the meeting.
	238/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	No additional conflicts were declared.
	239/40

	
	
	

	OVERVIEW OF THE POWERS AND OPERATIONS OF THE SENATE AND THE SENATE AGENDA GROUP (S/23/38)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	240/23

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 28 JUNE 2023 (S/23/39)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 28 June 2023.
	241/23

	
	

	MINUTES OF THE JOINT MEETING OF SENATE AND COUNCIL HELD ON 13 JULY 2023 (S/23/40)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 13 July 2023.
	242/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	243/23

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/23/41)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Faculty Dean Postgraduate in the Faculty of Arts and Humanities
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and following a first term 1/4/21 – 31/3/24, Dr Lisa Smith be re-appointed as Faculty Dean Postgraduate (Arts and Humanities), for the following period:

1/4/24 – 31/3/27
	244/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean of Partnerships
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in light of the forthcoming review of the Deputy Dean of Partnerships (Europe) role and the need to prioritise support for the TNE taskforce, and following the resignation of the current Deputy Dean of Partnerships, to appoint David Briggs as the Deputy Dean of Partnerships, outside of the requirements of Ordinance 8, for the following period:

21/12/23 – 30/9/25
	245/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the UK Data Archive
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in light of the structure and composition of the UK Data Archive, and to ensure sustained and stable leadership in the implementation of the next phase of ESRC funding, and following a joint recommendation by members of staff within the UKDA and the Vice-Chancellor, Joanne Webb be appointed as Head of the UKDA, outside of the requirements of Ordinance 9, for the following period:  

1/12/23 – 31/7/25
	246/23

	
	

	Senate Election to Academic Quality and Standards Committee
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that the following member of academic staff has been elected unopposed to serve as the member of Senate on the Academic Quality and Standards Committee for the period 2023-24 to 2025-26:

Professor Winifred Eboh
	247/23

	
	
	

	Senate Election to Council
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that the following academic members of Senate have been elected to serve as members of Council for the period 2023-24 to 2025-26:

Professor Diana Bullen Presciutti

Dr Laurie James-Hawkins

Professor Onyeka Osuji

Professor Shane Martin
	248/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Pro-Vice-Chancellor Education
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following virtual consultation with Senate members, and a recommendation by the Chair of Senate, Council approved the appointment of Professor Larra Anderson as PVC Education for the following period:

1/10/24 – 30/9/27
	249/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Professor Larra Anderson will be PVC Education Designate for the following period:

1/11/23 – 30/9/24
	250/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Dean of Integrated Health and Care Partnerships
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and following consultation with Senate members, and a recommendation from the Chair of Senate on behalf of Senate, Council has approved the appointment of Professor Victoria Joffe as Dean of Integrated Health and Care Partnerships for the following period:

1/10/23 – 30/9/26
	251/23

	
	

	Re-appointment of an Appeals Officer
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following four appointment terms, from 1/11/19 to 19/4/20, from 1/6/20 to 30/9/21, from 1/10/21 to 31/8/22, from 1/9/22 to 31/12/22, Dr David Penman will be re-appointed as an Appeals Officer for the following period:

1/1/24 – 30/9/24
	252/23

	
	

	An amendment to the Code of Student Conduct 2023-24
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that the Chair of Senate has approved on behalf of Senate a change to the Code of Student Conduct 2023-24 with reference to the new Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Act 2023.  The full change is set out below: 
Academic Freedom and Freedom of Speech
The Council of the University has a duty series of duties under law (Section 43 of the Education (No 2) Act 1986) through the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Act 2023 (and, until the new Act is fully in force, under Section 43 of the Education (No. 2) Act 1986) to secure and promote the importance of academic freedom and freedom of speech. These freedoms, set out in the Policy on Academic Freedom and Freedom of Speech (.pdf) are available to all members of the University and to external speakers invited to make use of University facilities.
	253/23

	
	

	Integrated PhD Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following a recommendation from the Chair of Education Committee, the Chair of Senate has approved on behalf of Senate changes to the Rules of Assessment for Integrated PhDs, with effect from AY2023-24. To support the development of a new model of the Integrated PhD that has been developed for international markets, revisions have been approved to the Integrated PhD rules to distinguish rules for Model A (current Integrated PhD) and to create rules for the new Model B (Integrated PhD in [subject] (with research and communications skills)). Full details can be found in Senate paper S/23/41.
	254/23

	
	

	Variation to the Rules of Assessment for a Partner Institution
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following recommendation from the Chair of Education Committee, the Chair of Senate has approved on behalf of Senate changes to the Rules of Assessment for the following programmes at the Portobello Institute with effect from AY2022-23:

· BA Childhood Care and Education

· BA Inclusive Education Practice

· BSc Sports Therapy

Full details can be found in Senate paper S/23/41.
	255/23

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/23/42)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate. 
	256/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update to Senate on the University’s approach to academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law.  The University needs to be a place where difficult and sometimes uncomfortable conversations can take place, that may be objectionable or offensive, but do need to be lawful. Freedom of speech within the law is an essential part of academic and university life, and flourishes where there is tolerance of, and respect for, a wide range of views and beliefs. Our actions in securing and promoting freedom of expression need to take account of our responsibilities as an institution to ensure activities undertaken on our campuses are lawful.


	257/23

	Senate Noted
	In managing this wide range of responsibilities, we have a range of mechanisms that includes our Speaker Code of Practice. This provides us with the confidence that the University is discharging our duties in an appropriate way. All staff and students can make a request to the University to hold an event and for this to be considered. We have widely advertised our procedures through our Speaker Code of Practice – and each year we provide extensive training support to staff and students. We also work closely with the Students’ Union and their trustees, who carry similar legal responsibilities to that of the University. 
	258/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Counter-speech is an important part of the University’s duty to uphold academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law and our Speaker Code of Practice makes provision for diverse voices to be heard on particular issues.  Through its operation, we ensure that the University is a place where our staff and students can vigorously debate issues and challenge conventional thinking within the law, without exposing themselves or others to the consequences of engaging in speech that is outside the law. The University also has a duty of care to ensure that members of the University community are aware of the risks in undertaking activity such as supporting or promoting a Proscribed Organisation that would be unlawful.  
	259/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Freedom of Speech (Higher Education) Act had not yet come fully into force.  The Deputy University Secretary is leading work and coordinating actions across the University to ensure that University policies, procedures and infrastructure are in place to support the new requirements.  
	260/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Building on Essex’s reputation for producing world-class social science research, the PVC Research briefed Senate on the recent award to the University of £138m from the Economic and Social Research Council, comprising £100.8m of funding for Understanding Society, which will extend the study to 2032, and a further £37.5m for the UK Data Service.  Senate congratulated the teams in ISER for this incredible achievement.  
	261/23

	
	 
	

	Senate Noted
	The Executive Dean (Arts and Humanities) updated Senate on the NCTJ monitoring visit that had taken place earlier in the day in relation to the University’s journalism provision.  Extensive work had taken place to prepare for the visit which had gone well, and she thanked the QUAD team for their support.  She reported that the learning review into the loss of accreditation from the BJTC had concluded, and the team were keen to share learning and best practice with other departments with accredited provision.   
	262/23

	
	
	

	RE-APPOINTMENT OF PROFESSOR CHRIS GREER AS PRO-VICE-CHANCELLOR RESEARCH (S/23/43)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper recommending the re-appointment of Professor Chris Greer as PVC Research.
	263/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Extensive consultation had taken place and feedback had been unanimous in support of the extension.  
	264/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 7, and following a previous term of office, 1/8/21 – 31/7/24, Professor Chris Greer be re-appointed for the following period: 

1/8/24 – 31/7/27
	265/24

	
	
	

	APPOINTMENT OF THE UNIVERSITY’S NEXT VICE-CHANCELLOR (S/23/44)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper updating Senate members on the recruitment process for the appointment of the University’s seventh Vice-Chancellor and seeking confirmation from Senate of the appointment of three members of Senate to serve on the Joint Committee of Senate and Council.
	266/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	To assist Council in the development of an updated job description and person specification, views had been sought from across the University community, including Senate members.  Senate noted the job description and person specification that had been signed off by the Chair of Council.  
	267/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The process being adopted to appoint the University’s next Vice-Chancellor and the timetable that has been put in place. The vacancy is now live, and the recruitment and selection process is being supported by experienced head-hunters who are undertaking a search both nationally and internationally to ensure a strong and diverse pool.  Senators expressed a strong desire to play a role in the participative elements of the selection process and the Registrar and Secretary confirmed that the recruitment process will include opportunities for engagement by shortlisted candidates with additional groups of staff and students, in ways that respect the confidentiality of individual candidates.
	268/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The composition of the Joint Committee as set out in Ordinance 5, and that additionally Council has decided that the President of the University of Essex Students’ Union should also be a member of the Joint Committee.  The role of the Joint Committee will be to make an objective assessment against the requirements of the role. The Registrar and Secretary advised that in circumstances where there was a gap prior to the next Vice-Chancellor taking-up office, it would be important for the governance of the University to be clear on who is carrying these responsibilities.
	269/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In developing recommendations for the appointment of three academic Senate members, Senate noted that consideration had been given to the diversity of the Joint Committee, including an appropriate gender balance; that the Senate members reflect the different groups from which academic members of Senate are drawn, including Heads of Department and elected members; that the Senate members reflect the range of University academic disciplines; and that they have experience of serving on recruitment panels for senior University appointments.
	270/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that, in accordance with Ordinance 5, paragraph 2, the following individuals are appointed to the Joint Committee of Senate and Council:
· A HoD who has been elected by Senate to also serve on Council:  Professor Diana Bullen Presciutti, Head of the School of Philosophical, Historical and Interdisciplinary Studies;

· A HoD who is not a member of Council: Professor Carlos Carillo Tudela, Head of the Department of Economics;

· An elected member of Senate: Professor Winifred Eboh, School of Health and Social Care.
	271/23

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON FINANCIAL SUSTAINABILITY (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A verbal update from the Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight on the University’s Financial Sustainability.
	272/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The UK sector is continuing to experience significant volatility in student recruitment. Factors including the disruptions triggered by higher-ranked university behaviours in the pandemic, the re-alignment of A-Level grades back to 2019 levels, and the impact of the cost-of-living crisis have meant that, for a second year in a row, the proportion of 18-year-olds going to university has fallen. Consequently, the unwinding of these pandemic effects, and the post-pandemic undergraduate bounce back for mid-ranked universities has not yet happened.  
	273/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Challenges in international markets as a result of changes to UK visa rules, higher NHS surcharges and issues in particular countries have meant that the University has been unable to compensate for the downturn in the UK undergraduate recruitment market through increased international PGT recruitment.
	274/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The actions that are underway in response.  Senate noted the importance of safeguarding the student experience and that the units of resource for resource for AL budgets are protected.  If good levels of registrations are achieved in January, decisions will be reviewed and, where possible and sustainable, resource will be released.
	275/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The range of initiatives that are underway to address the student recruitment challenge, including: (i) the development of UK undergraduate recovery plans, supported by teams from Marketing and Student Recruitment, to ensure that we are as impactful as possible, in distilling and projecting key messages about the quality of our teaching, the relevance of our curriculum, the amazing experience we provide for students and the benefits of an Essex education; (ii) the launch of a TNE Task Force led by Dr Annecy Lax, supported by Dave Briggs and colleagues in Professional Services, taking a ‘no stone unturned’ approach to accelerating opportunities for departments to benefit from new forms of education partnership; (iii) the enhancement of our curriculum through our new ‘Essex for All’ initiative; (iv) the delivery of an outstanding education and campus-based experience across our three campuses, working closely with our Students’ Union; and (v) through sharing our successes as widely as possible, including our top 30 position in the Guardian University Guide 2024, which ranks us 4th for ‘value added’ in giving students from every background a transformational education. 
	276/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A communications plan is in place including an email from the VC and the Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight to Council and staff, a briefing by the VC at an all staff meeting on 29th November, and regular email updates.  The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight noted that detailed work was being led by the Financial Sustainability Advisory Group to provide oversight of the steps necessary to safeguard financial sustainability.  He expressed confidence that the expected undergraduate student recruitment bounce-back for mid-ranked universities will come, and advised that in the meantime, it would be important to focus on a ‘no stone unturned’ approach to recruitment recovery planning, maintaining a financially sustainable university, and offering an excellent experience to students who are with us this year.
	277/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The challenges and importance of making decisions that safeguard the student experience and have the smallest impact on the long-term sustainability and position of the University.  Senators discussed a range of ideas to support student recruitment and conversion and were encouraged to follow-up with the DVC, Executive Deans, Registrar and Secretary, Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight, and Director of Marketing and Student Recruitment, particularly with ideas to support conversion of applicants due to start in January. 
	278/23

	
	
	

	STUDENT RECRUITMENT UPDATE: ADMISSIONS AND REGISTRATION SUMMARY FOR 2023-24 ENTRY (S/23/45)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the University’s admissions and enrolment position for 2023-24 entry covering the latest data on UG, PGT and PGR admissions and enrolment.
	279/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The current challenges are a function of a changing sector, both domestically and globally and that it would be important for the University to remain agile and able to respond quickly to new curriculum and market opportunities. To address the challenges in UG recruitment, it was important to position the University as applicants’ next most aspirational choice.  Whilst the University had a strong international PGT recruitment pipeline, applicants had not converted at the levels normally expected.  This had also been a sector-wide issue, and the University is responding to a survey commissioned by UUK to inform a conversation with the UK Government.  The DVC reported on growth in the PGR student population with many students benefitting from additional investment in scholarships drawn from QR funding and industry match-funding initiatives. 
	280/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC thanked departments and colleagues in professional services for the work they had done and were continuing to do on supporting student registrations, and briefed Senators on the actions that are currently underway on home UG recovery plans and on supporting conversion of applicants for courses that are due to start in January.  Conversations are underway with Departments to gather the best intelligence to support recruitment and conversion planning and USG would be reviewing departmental plans on 18 and 19 December.  Plans to develop new partnership opportunities are also in progress, led by the Dean of Partnerships (Education) and the TNE Taskforce.
	281/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senators discussed a range of ideas and opportunities to draw insights to inform planning, and to generate new income streams.  The DVC welcomed these suggestions and encouraged all colleagues to get in touch directly with the Director of Marketing and Student Recruitment.  To enhance the support provided to incoming students, opportunities were noted for the SU to work more closely with the University on recruitment plans, including greater involvement in the work being led by the Dean PGRE on the PGT portfolio, and engagement in the annual Confirmation and Clearing Group.  The VC expressed his thanks for the care, attention, and considerable work that colleagues in Professional Services and Academic Departments and Schools are undertaking to support student recruitment.
	282/23

	
	
	

	OUTCOME OF THE TEACHING EXCELLENCE FRAMEWORK 2023 (S/23/46)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the outcome of the TEF2023 for Essex and the Sector more broadly.
	283/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University had been judged to be very high quality in both student experience and student outcomes and as a result had received an award of silver.
	284/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The significant changes in approach since TEF2017, which included: (i) a change in categories of outcome to gold, silver, and bronze, all of which the OfS had been keen to emphasise represents levels of excellence, and a fourth category of ‘requires improvement’; (ii) that gold, defined as being outstanding and materially above the sector, has become a less common outcome; and (iii) that this TEF took account of metrics by subject level and by student characteristic.  Senate noted that TEF2023 drew on metrics from 2018 to 2022, which would have been impacted by the pandemic. Noting these changes, the PVC Education confirmed she was very pleased with the outcome and thanked colleagues for their work and support with the submission.
	285/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A key strength noted by the panel was our support for the diversity of our student body and they had noted that their judgement of high quality “applied to our provision for all groups of students, including under-represented groups”.  Whilst the University had done very well to achieve silver in all categories, the PVC Education noted that consistency of performance at subject level remains an important area of focus across all our key metrics, including those that contribute to TEF.  
	286/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Once the full set of TEF information is provided at the end of November, a detailed review will take place to inform TEF2027.  The latest NSS and Graduate Outcomes results are likely to form year one of the data set for the next TEF.  Senate noted the positive comments from the panel statement and the positive outcome and confirmed its support for the planned next steps.
	287/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The SU VP Education briefed Senate on the outcomes from the SU’s latest first impressions of teaching survey, which had a record-breaking response rate and an increase in positive feedback.  He confirmed that the SU Education Managers will be disseminating a breakdown of the survey outcomes including free text comments to academic departments, and the Student Experience Committee will be considering the results at its November meeting.  
	288/23

	
	
	

	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2023 RESULTS AND ACTION PLAN [KPI-04] (S/23/47)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper providing an overview of our recent NSS performance at the institution and subject level, an analysis of free text comments, and an institutional student satisfaction action plan.
	289/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A clear direction of travel and continued strong recovery in student satisfaction, with strong improvements across all themes but particularly in assessment and feedback, and academic support, which had been two priority areas of focus, and in student voice, where progress is being made. Changes in methodology mean that scores cannot be directly compared with prior years, but a ranking published in the Times Higher saw Essex ranked 28th for overall satisfaction amongst English broad-based universities.
	290/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education reported to Senate on the priority areas of the Institutional Student Satisfaction Action Plan: (i) consistency of performance so that every student in every department has the best possible experience; (ii) teaching delivery including engagement; (iii) assessment and feedback; (iv) student voice; and (v) diversity and equality in student satisfaction, with a particular focus on disability, communication of information about the University’s mental health and wellbeing services, and on freedom of expression. The Plan comprised actions both at University and departmental level, with implementation led by the Dean UGE, and progress monitored by Student Experience Committee.  Specific additional resources were being made available to support the development of high-quality teaching.  The SU VP Education expressed strong support for the Action Plan.
	291/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Noting the timing of the NSS, to ensure excellent student satisfaction it remained important for departments to respond to student feedback at the point it is received, whether through SVGs, module feedback mechanisms, pulse surveys, or other forms of feedback.  Such feedback is also routinely considered by Student Experience Committee. Students who respond to the next NSS survey next February will be the first primarily post-pandemic cohort, providing an opportunity for further improved performance.  
	292/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senators discussed the importance of appropriate consideration of workload in the development of performance improvement action plans and considered capacity for some of the actions. The PVC Education reminded Senators of the Senate approved Peer Review of Teaching Policy, and Senate’s approval of the University’s approach to delivering timely feedback, which included a focus on ensuring assessment is effective and efficient, and workload is actively managed for all elements of the assessment process.  Senate noted that for those departments which have students who spend time on placements, it was particularly important to provide feedback channels so that students who are not studying on campus continue to feel supported if issues arise.  Senate also reflected on the opportunities that the University’s research institutes and centres can play in supporting the broader student experience. 
	293/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC proposed an amendment to the paper’s recommendation in response to the comments provided by Senate about the implications for workload contained in the Action Plan, as set out below. The amendment was seconded by the Academic Registrar.  
· to note and discuss the University’s performance in the NSS 2023 and, in particular, comment on the institutional action plan provided in Appendix 4 to this paper, noting that it would be important to recognise and take account of workload in the implementation of the Action Plan.
Senate voted on the motion as set out below.  
For

30

Against

7


	294/23

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON GRADUATE OUTCOMES KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS [KPI05 AND KPI-06C] AND ACTION PLAN (paper S/23/48)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report providing an overview of the 2023 Graduate Outcomes performance, at institutional, subject and departmental level and a summary of actions to support improvements in the outcomes achieved by our graduates.
	295/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The paper reported on the employment outcomes of students who graduated in 2021 and, after a strong positive step forward the previous year, it was disappointing to note the fall in rank despite a 2.6% improvement in score. Senate noted this cohort had been in their final year during the peak year of the pandemic and therefore would not have had the opportunity to engage in person with our services. The survey response rates had been particularly affected, with Essex having moved from above sector response rates last year to below sector. The PVC Education asked all departments to ensure that when in communication with recent graduates, they raise the importance of the survey and encourage them to respond. 
	296/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education reminded Senate that since these students graduated, a strategic review of employability has taken place which has resulted in the launch of extracted employability as a key part of our curriculum review, and an individualised approach to focus support on high-risk students.  This substantial new work has not yet influenced the data.
	297/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education noted that departments are key to delivering on our ambitions for Graduate Outcomes so that we are able to support more of our students into graduate level employment and further study, and to thrive in their future lives. The Student Development Team will follow-up shortly with each Department to discuss and clarify action points.  
	298/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education encouraged all departments to engage with the Student Development Team and provide feedback on progress of the roll out of extracted employability.  She also noted that following the introduction of the Careers Registration Survey, which is extending our approach to enable more individualised support for those students who are identified as at risk, the Careers Service has seen a growth in student engagement. Senate noted the good progress that had been made on reducing equality gaps, which were expected to continue to reduce.
	299/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the potential impact of response rates on the results and the challenges of the time-lag.  Senate noted that the University runs its own survey at 6 months after graduation to gain both early insights and to identify graduates who may require additional support. Senate discussed the importance of creating aspirations, and facilitating the development of skills, through links with employers, alumni, and through identifying opportunities for students to gain and develop employability experience within University research centres and institutes, departments, and sections, and noted the benefits of the Frontrunners scheme. Senate also noted the important work being undertaken to support postgraduate and international students.  Senate student members confirmed their support for the action plan. 
	300/23

	
	
	

	TIMES AND SUNDAY TIMES GOOD UNIVERSITY GUIDE (TGUG) 2024 RESULTS [KPI-01] (paper S/23/49)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the outcome and analysis of the Times and Sunday Times Good University Guide (TGUG) 2024, published on 17 September 2023.
	301/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The fall in the University’s position from 54 to 56 was as a direct consequence of methodological changes in the TGUG, the continued use of pre-pandemic data, and a decision to use data from the National Student Survey 2022, rather than the National Student Survey 2023, in which Essex had improved significantly. Senate noted an improving picture in many of the metrics that are important for the University and contribute to the TGUG league table including NSS, good degrees, continuation, and tariff.  Senate noted continued strong performance in services and facilities spend, which is no longer included in the TGUG, and a significant improvement in SSRs. The DVC reminded Senate that the research metric, drawn from the REF 2021 outcome reflected the University’s strategic priority to focus on increasing research power.
	302/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Each of the league tables takes a different methodological approach and focuses on different aspects of higher education, and whilst they are important for the University’s reputation and standing, they are subject to change.  Rather than focusing on the implications of method of aggregation for KPI-01, the DVC encouraged departments to use the Planning Review Meetings to focus on drawing actionable insights from individual measures that reflect underpinning departmental performance and that are reflected in other KPIs. In light of the changes to the TGUG and the variety of approaches, the DVC reported that Council would be presented with University performance data across all the domestic league tables.
	303/23

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING:  SUMMARY OF PERMANENCY AND PROMOTION DECISIONS 2018-19 TO 2022-23 (paper S/23/50)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The annual summary report on the work of Academic Staffing Committee in connection with permanency and promotion decisions.
	304/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The detailed analysis provided in the paper and observations and suggestions for follow-up actions. The DVC reported that success rates remain very high for permanency and remain strong for promotions. Regular monitoring takes place through the annual cycle to consider data on gender and protected characteristics, and a number of actions have been included in the University’s Race Equality Charter Action Plan, which is currently being finalised.
	305/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	To support staff considering an application, three Faculty workshops are planned for this term. The DVC confirmed she would additionally be happy to attend any departmental meetings on request. Senators noted the importance of ensuring that Heads of Department are able to provide advice, particularly on research grant expectations. Senators discussed the importance of feedback to candidates on unsuccessful applications, and to departmental panels, where applications were successful, but had not received departmental support.  Some feedback was also provided about the Onbase system.  Senate also made a request for future reporting to include departmental breakdowns where it was possible to do so without compromising anonymity of the data.
	306/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The following actions contained within the paper:

· Ongoing monitoring of equality trends within permanency applications, with particular reference to gender, ethnicity, and the proportion of successful applications.  

· Ongoing analysis of promotion outcomes by protected characteristic to be repeated annually as part of the Academic Staffing Committee process.

· The work undertaken by Academic Staffing Committee to promote and publicise the requirements for promotions generally, and particularly to Readership to potential applicants and the work to continue to enhance processes and support for staff in making applications for promotion.
	307/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The positive actions that are included in the University’s Race Equality Charter Action Plan to close the equality and diversity gaps, and in light of the discussion, agreed the following additional actions:
· The planned Faculty Workshops will be advertised.

· A review of the feedback provided to candidates will take place to ensure it is as comprehensive as possible.

· Executive Deans will continue to provide feedback on ASC decisions to departmental panels.

· Guidance will be provided to Heads of Department annually that includes research grant expectations.

· Future reports to Senate will include more granular departmental data, where it is possible to do so.
· Feedback on Onbase will be forwarded to People & Culture.
	308/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council, Senate agreed that the report should draw Council’s specific attention to:
· The appetite on the part of Senate members to engage in the participative elements of the selection process for the next Vice-Chancellor.
· The importance of appropriate consideration of workload in the development of performance improvement action plans.

· Senate’s strong support for the use of the full range of opportunities, not just in research institutes and centres, to support student employability and the student experience.

· Our legal obligation to uphold academic freedom and freedom of speech within the law, and ensure that our campuses are safe and welcoming, and to ensure that Council is aware of the conversation that Senate has had.
	309/23

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIRS ACTION: ESTABLISHING THE ROLE OF DEAN OF INTEGRATED HEALTH AND CARE PARTNERSHIPS (paper S/23/51)


	

	Received
	A report on the Chair’s Action undertaken to establish the Role of the Dean of Integrated Health and Care Partnerships.
	310/23

	
	
	

	STUDENT PROTECTION PLAN ANNUAL REVIEW (paper S/23/52)


	

	Received
	A report containing proposed revisions to the University’s Student Protection Plan following a review during the summer of 2023.
	311/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A proposed amendment had been received to Section 5 for the Student Protection Plan: Our IT Infrastructure is not sufficient for the delivery of your course, as set out below:

The University has an approved Supporting Strategy supporting strategies and operational risk registers which covers our technical infrastructure and provision of digital learning resources.  We have operational, tested, and robust IT business continuity arrangements in place, with dedicated staff members reviewing cyber risks.  We run IT crisis simulation exercises regularly to ensure that we can deal efficiently with risks to the continuity of our systems which may arise.  
	312/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the revisions to the Student Protection Plan as set out in Senate paper S/23/52 and incorporating the amendment set out in minute 312/23 be approved and that the University requests approval from the OfS for these changes to be made to our published Plan.
	313/23

	
	

	RESEARCH INTEGRITY STATEMENT AND RESEARCH INTEGRITY ANNUAL REPORT OCTOBER 2023 (paper S/23/53)


	

	Received
	The University’s Research Integrity Statement and Research Integrity Annual Report.
	314/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the University’s Research Integrity Statement and Research Integrity Annual Report, October 2023, be approved.
	315/23

	315/23
	
	

	STANDARDS FOR SENATE MEMBERS (paper S/23/54)


	

	Received
	A new set of Standards for Senate Members.
	316/23

	
	
	

	FINAL ASSURANCE REPORTS 2022-23:


	

	RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (paper S/23/55)


	

	Received
	A final assurance report for the Research Action Plan 2022-23.
	317/23

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (paper S/23/56)


	

	Received
	A final assurance report for the Education Action Plan 2022-23.
	318/23

	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/23/57)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to the permanency and promotions of academic staff.
	319/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	Changes in the membership of Academic Staffing Committee for 2023-24, as set out in Senate paper S/23/57.
	320/23

	
	

	ETHICS COMMITTEE (S/23/58)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The annual report from the Ethics Committee.
	321/23

	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/23/59)
	

	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	322/23

	
	
	

	
	Marking and Assessment Boycott: Interim Assurance Report
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee had considered an interim assurance report on the University’s response to the UCU Marking and Assessment Boycott from 20 April to 6 September 2023. The majority of departments had been unaffected but where the boycott had impacted marks the report confirmed that all student outcomes had been determined in line with University policy and expected academic quality and standards. The report noted that the 2022-23 assessment cycle had not been completed with the reassessment period not yet concluded. 
	323/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Academic Quality and Standards Committee would receive detailed overviews of External Examiner comments at its January 2024 meeting for undergraduate provision and May 2024 meeting for postgraduate provision. Education Committee agreed that further consideration of the management of the impact of the Marking and Assessment Boycott should be considered through our standard reporting cycling with any issues reported to Education Committee through the standard AQSC Report.
	324/23

	
	
	

	
	Learning Review of the Events Surrounding the Withdrawal of the Accreditation of Journalism Courses in LIFTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee had considered the report of the Learning Review, led by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education), into the events surrounding the withdrawal of the Broadcast Journalism Training Council (BJTC) accreditation of journalism courses in LiFTS. The review considered the extent to which our policies, processes and practices relating to accreditation requirements of external PSRBs were appropriate, had been followed in relation to the relevant LiFTS courses, and whether any lessons could be learnt at departmental, faculty and University level.
	325/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Review had found that the University’s policies, processes, and practices relating to accreditation requirements of external PSRBs were appropriate, but the Department of LiFTS, and the Journalism Course team specifically, had failed to follow them in relation to both BJTC accreditation and accreditation by the National Council for the Training of Journalists (NCTJ).
	326/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Committee considered and approved five recommendations that were designed to enhance the current institutional arrangements for managing accreditation requirements and noted that a number of these actions were already being implemented. The Committee also considered and approved four recommendations relating to the Department of LiFTS. This included a recommendation that working with student representatives, in Autumn term 2023, a review of the Journalism course should be undertaken within the Department to ensure that it was continuing to meet NCTJ accreditation requirements and delivering a high-quality educational experience, with any curriculum developments to be action for AY 2024-25. 
	327/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee requested a verbal update on progress from the Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for the next meeting and a report for the February meeting. The Chair also requested an update on progress on the delivery of a development programme during 2023-24 focussing on a whole-Departmental approach to an enhancement culture in education.
	328/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee noted that the NCTJ was conducting an additional accreditation visit, including meeting students, in November. Education Committee would be notified if there were any issues raised during the visit, otherwise the visit would be reported in the standard way. 
	329/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee also discussed how accreditation was managed in other departments and noted that in other departments accreditation was much more core to the departments’ provision. The approved institutional actions would provide additional assurance.
	330/23

	
	
	

	
	Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment be approved for AY 2023/24 as set out in Senate paper S/23/59 Appendix A.
	331/23

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/23/60)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	332/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	the establishment of the following centre with effect from AY2023/24:
Centre for Global Health and Intersectional Equity Research
Host Department: School of Health and Social Care
Name of Proposed Centre Director: Professor Anuj Kapilashrami
	333/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	the appointment of Dr Maitrayee Deka and Dr Jason Sumich as new Directors of the Centre for Research in Economic Sociology and Innovation (CRESI) with effect from AY 2023/24.
	334/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	the appointment of Dr Michael Kampouridis as new Director of the Centre for Computational Finance and Economic Agents (CCFEA) with effect from AY 2023/24.
	335/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	the appointment of Dr Nora Williams and Professor Elizabeth Kuti as new Directors of the Centre for Theatre Research (CTR) with effect from AY 2023/24.
	336/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that The Essex Centre for Experimental Social Sciences (ExCESS) be renamed as the Essex Centre for Behavioural Science with effect from AY 2023/24.
	337/23

	
	
	

	SCHEDULE OF DELEGATED POWERS (S/23/61)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	338/23

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

1 November 2023
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